CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 23 FEBRUARY 2006 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Prest (Vice Chairman), Councillors Aldersey (substitute for Councillor P Farmer), Bradley, Earp (substitute for Councillor Joscelyne), Glover, Quilter, Stevenson and Styth.

ALSO PRESENT:   


Councillor Firth (Finance & Resources Portfolio Holder);


Councillor Mrs Geddes (Corporate Resources Portfolio Holder).

CROS.11/06
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors P Farmer (Chairman) and Joscelyne.

CROS.12/06
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

CROS.13/06
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

The Minutes of the meeting held on 19 January 2006 were submitted for information.

RESOLVED – That such Minutes be noted.

CROS.14/06
CALL IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been the subject of call-in for consideration at this meeting.

CROS.15/06
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented the Work Programme for 2005/06 and highlighted the following :-

-  The Willowholme Task and Finish Group had conducted its first meeting and had defined its own work programme.

-  A report on procurement policy monitoring would be submitted to the April 2006 meeting of this Committee.

-  The text of the Best Value Performance Plan would be submitted to the April 2006 meeting of this Committee for comment.  Specific performance indicator information would be submitted to this Committee in June 2006.

The Chairman asked when a report on the financial implications of the flooding would be submitted to this Committee.

The Director of Corporate Services reported that this would be addressed in the provisional outturn report to be submitted to this Committee in June 2006.

RESOLVED – That the Work Programme be noted.

CROS.16/06
MONITORING OF FORWARD PLAN ITEMS RELEVANT


TO THIS COMMITTEE

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented Report LDS.07/06 highlighting issues within the ambit of this Committee included within the Forward Plan of Executive Decisions for the period 1 March to 30 June 2006.

RESOLVED – That the Report be noted.

CROS.17/06
CARLISLE RENAISSANCE/LOCAL STRATEGIC 


PARTNERSHIP

A Minute Excerpt from the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee of 2 February 2006 was submitted informing this Committee that the Deputy Chief Executive had been requested to ensure that a report is submitted to this Committee on the proposed Local Strategic Partnership Structure and Constitution, and how this would fit in with the City Council’s Constitutional arrangements.

This Committee had also been requested to decide whether there should be a Workshop on the matter for all Overview and Scrutiny Members.

This latter point had been discussed at the Executive meeting on 20 February 2006 when it had been suggested that the Workshop for Overview and Scrutiny Members be extended into a Briefing for all Members of the City Council.

Whilst having no objection to all Members of the City Council taking part, Members requested that any briefing should be in the form of a half day workshop style session with relevant Officers present.

RESOLVED – That the briefing on the role of the Local Strategic Partnership be extended to all Members of the City Council, and it be held in the form of a half day workshop style session with relevant Officers present.

CROS.18/06
CARLISLE RENAISSANCE – POTENTIAL RELOCATION OF THE CIVIC CENTRE


Mr C Pearson, Development Manager, Carlisle Renaissance, and Mr D Atkinson, Head of Property Services, gave a presentation on progress with the Asset Review, with particular regard to the potential for the relocation of the main City Council Offices from the Civic Centre in Rickergate.

The Rickergate area was a “transformational area” within the Carlisle Renaissance prospectus.

Mr Pearson then outlined the scope of the work needed to investigate the issues surrounding a potential relocation from the Civic Centre, and the processes needed to ensure that this Committee, the Senior Management Team and the Executive were kept informed on progress and given the opportunity to have an input into the debate.

The principle scope of work would be :

(a)
Improved accessibility to public services;

(b)
Shared services with other public sector agencies;

(c)
Contribution/lead by City Council on sustainability issues;

(d)
Continued City Council presence in the City Centre;

(e)
Opportunity to review overall operational occupancy by City Council functions;

(f)

Opportunity to address Gershon Efficiency Agenda.

There then followed a discussion at which the following main points were raised :

(a) A Member asked if discussions were taking place with the other public service agencies with a presence in Rickergate i.e. the Police, Fire and Magistrates’ Court to ascertain the position regarding their accommodation in Rickergate.

Mr Pearson confirmed that senior representatives of the Police, Fire Service and Magistrates’ Court served on a Working Group with the City Council at which discussions took place on the future of the Rickergate area.

(b) A Member considered that reports to ordinary meetings of Overview and Scrutiny Committees may not be the most appropriate way to deal with consultation on Carlisle Renaissance projects because of time constraints.  It may be preferable for special meetings and workshop sessions to be held for this important area of the City Council’s work.

(c)
A Member asked whether there were any potential external funding sources for Carlisle Renaissance initiatives.

Mr Pearson reported that two or three external sources were currently being engaged with over funding.  English Partnerships was the Government’s central regeneration Agency and they had visited Carlisle recently.  There was the potential to attract English Partnerships investment of between £2m and £3m in 2007/08.

There was also the potential input of £3m over the coming three years from Cumbria Vision.

Mr Pearson stressed that it would be important for economic and property strategies to be drawn up to enable the City Council to attract investment from external sources.

(d)
A Member asked whether the City Council would need to provide funding in order to attract external funding.


Mr Pearson considered that this was not always necessary.  It was important for the Council to carry out a radical review of assets and be aware that everything was open to consideration at this time.

(e)
A Member asked whether residents and businesses of the Rickergate area had been consulted over the area being included as a “transformational area” in the Carlisle Renaissance prospectus.


A Member also asked whether discussions were taking place with the County Council about shared use of buildings with the City Council.


Mr Pearson indicated that consultation on the urban framework was being undertaken and a vacant shop unit in The Lanes had been used to enable the public to see and comment on the proposals.  Some 2,000 people had visited the shop unit and this had included people from the Rickergate area, including Corporation Road.


At this stage it was not possible to identify what would happen to properties in the Rickergate area, but Mr Pearson acknowledged that it would be important to involve people when further information was available.


With regard to shared use of facilities with the County Council, Mr Pearson confirmed that discussions took place with the County Council on a regular basis and that both Authorities were aware that the Citadel area was a potential transformational area for office use.

(f)
A Member considered that accessibility would be an issue if the City Council offices were relocated to the Woolworths site as there was no car parking.


Mr Pearson acknowledged that this would need to be addressed if that was the chosen option.

(g)
A Member asked whether there were proposals for a transport interchange for bus and rail services at the Citadel area.


Mr Pearson reported that this had been partly covered in the Movement Strategy.  There was, however, a limit to the City Council’s influence to achieve a transport interchange as this would need the support of several Agencies.

(h)
A Member asked whether the Government Agenda on Unitary Authorities would affect how the City and County Council provided services in Carlisle in the future.  He suggested that there may be a case not to relocate the City Council offices from Rickergate at this time.


Mr Pearson confirmed that he was mindful of the Unitary Authority debate and the potential of co-location with the County Council in the future.


He pointed out that following the floods in the Rickergate area, the Police were unlikely to wish to return and the Fire Service were already committed to moving.  However, it was his personal view that the City Council may need to consider both the options of reconfiguration within the Rickergate site and relocation to another site.


A Member considered that the risk of flooding in the Rickergate area would diminish following the installation of new flood barriers which would be in place by 2010.

(i)
A Member questioned whether there was sufficient private sector interest to achieve a major redevelopment in Rickergate.


Mr Pearson reported that there were 3 or 4 national development companies looking at Carlisle at present.  He believed that if the City were to push hard, then it could certainly attract development interest to the City.

RESOLVED – (1) That Mr Pearson and Mr Atkinson be thanked for their informative presentation.

(2)
That the Director of Carlisle Renaissance be requested to prepare a report for submission to a future meeting of this Committee with a Plan of how Members are to be involved in the consultation process on Carlisle Renaissance proposals.  The Director is asked to note that this Committee would prefer a mix of short agenda items to Overview and Scrutiny meetings, longer briefing and workshop sessions concentrating on specific areas rather than broad issues, and presentations to all Members of the Council.

CROS.19/06
CUSTOMER CONTACT CENTRE – PROGRESS REPORT

The Deputy Chief Executive submitted Report CE.04/06 updating Members on progress to date on the development of the Customer Contact Centre.

The current position was that the public customer service area was being reinstated and was on target to re-open in April 2006.  The Keepers, whose roles would be reviewed under the new organisational structure, had moved to a new location next to the Civic stairwell and a new reception desk had been built.

As a result of the floods, the telephone switch equipment had been completely destroyed.  This had since been the subject of a separate procurement process resulting in the City Council being able to upgrade to a Voice Over Internet Protocol (VOIP) system.  The contract had now been awarded and the switch would be installed and implemented in the Contact Centre in April 2006.

An interim solution regarding software for the Customer Contact Centre was currently being installed and would go live shortly.  Integration with the  telephony equipment would be completed later, as consideration was being given to the use of a different supplier from that in the original contract.

Additional interfaces had been developed to enable the City Council to pass information straight into the main Commercial and Technical Services information system and to pass Highways calls direct to the Capita Highways system regardless of which Authority’s area the problem related to.

Introduction of electronic forms developed in-house would further enhance customers’ ability to access City Council services using the Internet and would facilitate tracking of service requests through the Contact Centre and into the back office.

As part of the Council’s recent reorganisation, the Customer Services function was transferring from Customer and Information Services to the Community Services Directorate.  The Customer Contact Centre was in a transitional phase where responsibility for reinstating the service remained with the Head of IT, whilst the Head of Culture and Community Services was taking overall responsibility for the service and would lead on any new issues.

Members raised the following issues :

(a)
A Member asked how the role of the Keepers was being reviewed.

Dr Gooding reported that people visiting the Civic Centre with specific appointments to see members of staff should not have to queue in the Customer Contact Centre to report that they had arrived in the building.  It was intended that the Keepers would receive these people at the new reception desk.  It was not intended to radically alter the Keepers’ role within the organisation, but it was necessary to ensure that the above duty was clearly defined within their job descriptions.

(b)
A Member referred to the decision to upgrade the telephony infrastructure to a Voice Over Internet Protocol system.  She asked whether the City Council would be paying contract penalties to be released from the existing contract.  She had understood that at the time the existing system was installed, there were a limited number of suppliers.


Ms Mitchell, Project Officer, reported that the City Council had originally been looking at an analogue system.  The market had since moved on and there was now a greater choice of suppliers.  A Voice Over Internet Protocol system was now the preferred solution as it would enable an enhanced service to be provided to customers.  She further reported that Officers would be meeting with Capita next week to discuss the telephony options now that the switch provider has been selected.  There would be a release fee from the existing contract and she undertook to inform Members of the cost when this had been determined.

(c)
A Member considered that people did not like using dialled modules where they had to press numbers to access particular services.


Dr Gooding reported that, at present, callers often got the engaged tone and the new system would ensure that the call is either dealt with and people put through quickly to the relevant service area, or people could leave a message and be telephoned back.  A specific link to the Benefits Section for benefits queries was helping to speed up the process for Benefits customers.


The Head of Revenues and Benefits Services reported that the system was designed to direct the customer to an expert who could answer their questions.  Since the link for Benefits queries had been introduced, satisfaction with the telephone service had increased from 25/30% up to 90% which suggested that the customer was satisfied with the revised arrangements.

(d)
A Member referred to the new reception area next to the Keeper’s accommodation on the ground floor, and asked why this reception was not currently staffed.


The Member noted that the Customer Contact Centre was to be within the Community Services Directorate and asked whether there was an Action Plan for how the facilities were going to be developed in the forthcoming year.  The Member also asked whether anything had replaced Best Value Reviews to achieve continuous improvement in service provision.


Dr Gooding reported that there were project plans for the development of the Customer Contact Centre and that these could be submitted to this Committee.  Proposals for the training and development of staff would be in the Director of Community Services’ Service Plan which would, as a matter of course, be reported to this Committee.


Dr Gooding also reported that Best Value Reviews were being replaced with Improvement Reviews and a programme for the next couple of years was being drawn up.  The intention was to involve Members in these Improvement Reviews in order to make them robust reviews of services.

(e)
Members referred to the referral of highways enquiries to Capita and pointed out that not all highways enquiries would be for the County to deal with, as the City Council had claimed rights to maintain certain roads in the City’s area.


Ms Mitchell reported that staff in the Customer Contact Centre were aware of the position on claimed rights, and that only relevant calls got routed to Capita directly.


Members reported that they received many complaints from the public that when highway problems are raised with Capita nothing ever gets done.


Dr Gooding considered that the performance of Capita was a matter for Cumbria County Council to monitor and that it was not up to the City Council to performance manage Capita on behalf of the County Council.


A Member referred to the County’s “Highways Hotline” which allowed people to raise highways issues with the County Council and to follow them through on the Internet.

(f)
A Member referred to the Voice Over Internet Protocol System being introduced in the Customer Contact Centre and asked when this would apply to the rest of the Civic Centre as he often had difficulty in contacting specific Officers by telephone.


Dr Gooding undertook to give the Member a written answer to this.

(g)
A Member sought an assurance that the change of Directorate for managing the Customer Contact Centre would be a smooth transfer.


Dr Gooding believed that this would be the case and pointed out that the staff at the Customer Contact Centre would not change, and that the Head of Culture and Community Services had familiarised himself with the Service in readiness to take over management of the Centre.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the Deputy Chief Executive be requested to provide Members with further information on the financial implications of the change of supplier for the telephony system.

(2)
That the Deputy Chief Executive be requested to submit a further progress report on the Customer Contact Centre in due course.

(3)
That the Director of Community Services be requested to prepare a report for submission to this Committee containing an Action Plan for the development of the Customer Contact Centre.

CROS.20/06
CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT –




THIRD QUARTER – OCTOBER TO DECEMBER 2005

A report of the Acting Head of Strategy and Performance was submitted (SP.07/06) presenting performance monitoring information for October to December 2005 for the service areas covered by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  The indicators were measures of the corporate health of the Authority.

The report contained details of work underway to improve the way in which the City Council measures and monitors its performance.

The Deputy Chief Executive reported that one key area was to integrate performance and financial planning so that the financial impact of under/over performance was more apparent and performance and financial decision making, including allocation of resources, was better informed.  In the longer term, trends in performance and spending would be identifiable and may be compared with other similar Authorities to inform use of resources and value for money judgements.  A revised reporting style would be adopted for future reports.

Whilst this Committee currently had only three performance indicators, there would be a number of additional indicators included in future reports.

Members raised the following issues :

(a)
Members considered that there should be a performance indicator relating to service standards for recycling collections.   Members received many complaints from residents on estates about the mess which was left following recycling collections.  Problems arose when bags burst and it was windy and paper blew around.  It was also reported that the design of the recycling vehicle for the collection of waste paper was not satisfactory in that paper often blows out onto grass verges.


A Member also referred to the litter pickers and considered that, whilst litter was picked up with a machine, the public wanted to see dirt removed from streets and that this could only be properly achieved manually by brush.


Dr Gooding undertook to forward Members’ comments to the Director of Community Services.

(b)
A Member asked that Performance Indicator trends be included in future reports and also asked whether any further progress on integrating financial planning with priorities had been made.


Dr Gooding confirmed that trends would be reported in future and that performance indicators would also have a meaningful commentary included.  Officers were looking at ways of linking financial information and performance information through looking at the cost of delivering services and relating that cost to quality, and then relating that to the City Council’s priorities.  This would enable the Council to monitor more closely how budgets are being used.


Members expressed a wish to be involved in the development of this process and to receive progress reports at this Committee.


The Chairman noted that the percentage of performance indicator information being returned on time by Officers was still only 75%.


Dr Gooding reported that he continued to put pressure on Officers to produce this information in a timely manner.  He considered that, in future, performance indicators would be far more relevant to Officers’ work and that this would lead to an improvement in the percentage returned on time.  He would continue to monitor the position.

RESOLVED – (1) That the report be noted.

(2)
That the Committee supports the proposals for linking performance indicators to corporate priorities, and wishes to be involved in developing this process.

(3)
That the suggestion for a performance indicator dealing with recycling collection standards be forwarded to the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee for consideration.

CROS.21/06
SICKNESS ABSENCE

The Head of Member Support and Employee Services submitted Report ME.01/06 providing details of the Council’s performance under Best Value Performance Indicator (BVPI) 12 (average number of days sickness absence per employee) for quarters one to three of 2005/06 and updating Members on progress with the 2005/06 Improving Attendance Action Plan.

Ms Cross, Personnel Manager, was present at the meeting and reported that between April and the end of December 2005 staff sickness had been an average of 8.58 days which, if this trend continued, would mean that for the whole of 2005/06 the number of days sickness absence taken by each employee would be an average of 11.8 days.  Whilst this would not meet the target of 11.58 days, it did represent an improvement on the actual 2004/05 figure of 12.87 days.

She reported that the introduction of Area Working arrangements in Commercial and Technical Services had led to absence levels in that service being significantly reduced.

In addition, the Occupational Health pilot was enabling staff sickness to be monitored more effectively and the home working pilot was leading to reduced sickness absence levels.

Ms Cross pointed out that the current improvement in sickness absence levels equated to about 500 extra full time days being available to the Authority which, in staffing cost terms, represented £43,000 in non-cashable efficiency savings.

She further reported that the percentage of staff having return to work interviews was improving.

The report contained the Improving Attendance Action Plan with an update on progress against the Plan.

Members were encouraged that the trend in sickness absence was down, but stressed the need for further improvements to be made.  The Area Working and Home Working initiatives had clearly reduced sickness absence and were commended.  Further opportunities to change working practices which might lead to a reduction in sickness absence could be explored.  The introduction of the Occupational Health pilot was also seen as likely to lead to sickness levels being reduced.

Members asked that the level of return to work interviews be continually monitored to ensure that Managers were aware of their importance and the need to comply with this requirement.

Dr Gooding reported that the figures in the report related to the percentage of return to work interviews conducted in the same month that the absence took place.  He understood that return to work interviews were being conducted by all Managers in accordance with accepted procedures, and he would look to review the way in which this information is presented to Members.

Members asked that the Improving Attendance Action Plan be updated by removing those actions which had been completed.

Members further considered that information on long term sickness and the monitoring of the sickness records of irregular attendees would also be useful in assessing how the Council was performing against the Performance Indicator.

The Committee then referred to the Staff Appraisal Scheme, which they supported and wished to see continued within the Authority.

Dr Gooding reported that there was a proposal in the Executive’s budget recommendations to reduce the overtime budget in order to finance the occupational health pilot into 2006/07.  He was made aware of all long term absences and met with Managers to ensure that these employees were referred to the occupational health service at an early stage.  He pointed out that 60% of the Authority’s sickness absence was long term.

RESOLVED – (1) That this Committee welcomes the reduction in sickness absence which has been achieved to date.

(2)
That the Head of Member Support and Employee Services be requested to revise the Improving Attendance Action Plan.

(3)
That the overall figures for return to work interviews conducted in the reporting period be included in future reports rather than monthly figures.

(4)
That this Committee supports the Council’s Appraisals system and information on this area be included in future monitoring reports on sickness absence.

Councillor Stevenson left the meeting at this point.

CROS.22/06
BUDGET OVERVIEW AND MONITORING REPORT –




APRIL TO DECEMBER 2005

The Director of Corporate Services submitted Report FS.44/05 providing an overview of the budgetary position for April to December 2005, summarising the main changes since the budget had been approved in February 2005 for both the General Fund Revenue and Capital Budgets.  The report also provided summary monitoring information for April to December 2005 for all Business Units linking performance issues to the budget position.  Details of virements approved under the Financial Procedure Rules were also submitted.

A Member referred to the virement of £20,800 from the Community Services Advice and Advocacy Team to the Pop to the Park event.  The Member asked to be informed of the overall cost of this concert.

The Director of Corporate Services undertook to provide this information for all Members of the Committee.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

CROS.23/06
SPECIAL PROJECTS FUND

The Director of Corporate Services submitted Report FS.47/05 providing information on the Special Projects Fund, or Projects Reserve as it is now known, as requested by this Committee at its meeting on 19 January 2006.

The Projects Reserve had originally been established in 1996/1997 to accrue capital resources for major capital projects and has, since then, been topped up from year end windfall gains and underspends.

Following a review of reserves and balances held by the Authority in December 2003, it was agreed that the Reserve be retained to support the Council’s three year Capital Programme or any other major initiatives.  The initial amount in the Reserve was to be the excess amount over and above the target agreed for the General Fund Reserve (currently £3.8m), plus any transfers from other existing Reserves as a result of the review.  Thereafter, any windfall gains would continue to be used to replenish the Reserve but it was noted that the anticipated windfall gains and underspends were expected to reduce over time as the Council’s base budgeting procedures became tighter.

The main call on the Projects Reserve during 1998/99 to 2002/03 related to the Millennium Gateway Project, 14MU, the potential Theatre project, the development of Upperby Park and Hammonds Pond and the development of sports facilities reflecting priorities to be determined from the sports development strategy.

The level of usage of all Reserves was reviewed on an annual basis by the Director of Corporate Services and was reported to Members through the Medium Term Financial Plan report which was used to inform the budget setting process.

Details of transfers to and from the reserve during the year and the year end balances on the Projects Reserves over the last 9 years were submitted, together with the estimated future call on the Reserve as agreed during the 2006/07 budget process.

In order to maintain the financial stability of the Council, the fundamental principle on the usage of Reserves and Balances was that they should not be used to fund recurring expenditure.  However, where they were, the usage should be explicitly stated and steps taken to address the situation in following years.  The 2007/08 to 2008/09 budget projections included the requirement to fund the project revenue shortfall identified in the current budget process.  Work would continue in 2006/07 to address this budget shortfall through efficiency savings on a permanent basis.

A Member asked if information could be provided as to when funding had been transferred out of the Projects Reserve and the specific project that it had funded.  He would also like investigations to be made into how the Reserve could be built back up for the future.

The Director of Corporate Services reported that she would endeavour to provide information on the transfers from the Projects Reserve but pointed out that all paper based records within Finance had been lost in the Floods.  She further reported that Members would be able to discuss how to build the Projects Reserve back up when they considered the Medium Term Financial Plan report later in the year.  It was not current strategy to build up this Reserve other than by transferring revenue from underspends.

RESOLVED – (1) That the report be noted.

(2) That the Director of Corporate Services be requested, as far as practicable, to provide Members with details of the amount of funding spent on individual projects and details of those projects since the Projects Fund had been established.

CROS.24/06
CORPORATE ASSETS – FIVE YEAR REPAIR AND MAINTENANCE PROGRAMME

The Head of Property Services presented a report of the Director of Development Services and Director of Community Services (DS.06/06 - CS.03/06) on a new five-year repair and maintenance programme which would inform the overall asset review.  The backlog level of maintenance had been assessed at approximately £2.5m excluding inflation and an annual planned maintenance budget had been circulated as a private report to this meeting.

Officers were recommending flexibility with the repair and maintenance budget in order to accommodate acquisitions and disposal of property assets, whilst managing the repair and maintenance portfolio within the annual maintenance budget as part of the asset review. This followed a 70% planned and 30% reactive formula as commended by the Audit Commission.

Individual works were being categorised and performance management indicators recommended by the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister were being worked up to enable the City Council's performance to be compared to other similar Authorities.

The Director of Community Services would submit a detailed report in 2006/07 on energy efficiency following further detailed Energy Audits to the City’s Asset Portfolio.  The report would recommend a detailed ‘Energy Policy’ for reducing CO2  emissions and potential energy costs and any savings and would also identify priorities for investment over the next five years.

In comparison to the asset value of the Council’s estate and the rental income being achieved, the maintenance backlog was not significant.

In comparison to other Local Authorities, the position with Carlisle is "excellent" as assessed by the Beacon Council submission in 2005.

However, there were assets with particular problems which need to be fundamentally reviewed.

It was also important to stand back from individual assets and take a strategic outlook over the long term.  The comparatively low maintenance backlog has only been achieved by following a 70% programme and 30% reactive approach to facilities management.

Most of the Revenue budget was committed through sub-contracts for essential servicing, e.g. electrical and mechanical specialists to ensure compliance with statutory requirements such as Fire regulations.

The budget proposed to be set by the Authority would not cover the recommended programme and priorities would have to be made.  In future assets should not be acquired without maintenance budgets attached.  At present there is no spare capacity.

All capital projects above a certain level were now being managed according to a Prince 2 methodology through the Capital Project Group.

One of the biggest tasks over the coming year is to make sure the Civic Centre electrical system complies with modern standards.

Officers would be carrying out a detailed survey of 20% of properties each year on a continuous cycle to establish a five year rolling programme.  Detailed condition surveys would also include an assessment of suitability and sufficiency and an energy audit.

With regard to special projects, historically a figure of £250,000 per annum had been allocated for capital maintenance projects.  The backlog of £2.5m identified that this was inadequate and needed to be increased in order to reduce the backlog.  Whilst a full five year investment programme would be defined as the Asset Review is progressed, essential works also needed to be progressed.  The proposed programme for 2006/07, which was subject to approval of the City Council on 23 February 2006, was as follows:-

Planned Maintenance Programme 2006/07

- Civic Centre Fire Precautions - 





£50,000;

- Civic Centre Electrical Renewals - 




£50,000;

- Asbestos removal - 






£10,000;

- Bousteads Grassing Fire Alarm - 




£20,000;

- Tullie House Re-slating - 






£25,000;

- Public Conveniences Refurbishment (phased programme) - 
£70,000;

- Condition and energy surveys - 





£25,000;








TOTAL - 
£250,000

Reserve Projects

- Crematorium wall tie replacement - 




£20,000;

- Civic Centre toilet refurbishments - 




£35,000;

- Irthing Centre window replacements - 




£15,000;








TOTAL - 
£70,000

There may be scope to review this programme as the outcomes of the Asset Review are identified.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

CROS.25/06
SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

It was noted that during consideration of the following item (Carlisle City Council – Annual Audit and Inspection Letter 2003/04) the meeting had been in progress for three hours and it was moved and seconded and

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time limit of three hours.

CROS.26/06
CARLISLE CITY COUNCIL – ANNUAL AUDIT AND INSPECTION LETTER 2003/04

The Deputy Chief Executive submitted the Audit Commission’s Annual Audit and Inspection Letter for the City Council for 2003/04.  This should have been presented to this Committee last year and he apologised that this had not happened.

Dr Gooding reported on those aspects of the Audit Letter dealing with performance issues and highlighted the actions that had been taken to address any matters identified by the Audit Commission.

The Director of Corporate Services then reported on the financial issues, indicating that these had been reported to Members in November 2004, through the SAS610 Statement Report.  Members would be aware that the SAS610 Statement for the 2004/05 financial year had been discussed at a meeting of the Accounts Committee on 15 February 2006 and would be further considered at another meeting of that Committee scheduled for 7 March 2006.

In considering this matter, Members raised the following main issues:

(a)
Members sought clarification as to the consideration that had been given to 2003/04 Audit letter within the Council’s democratic processes.


Dr Gooding reported that the Audit letter had been considered by JMT in December 2004 but had not subsequently been submitted to this Committee or the Executive.


A Member asked that the JMT Minutes be made available for the Accounts Committee on 7 March 2006.

(b)
Members had concern over the impact of the Audit Commission letter on the potential for the City Council to maintain or improve upon its CPA assessment of “Good”.  Members considered it imperative for the Executive to work in partnership with Officers and this Committee to investigate the key areas raised by the Audit Commission in order that an Action Plan could be formulated to address all of the issues.


Dr Gooding confirmed that an Improvement Plan was being drawn up to show how the City Council intended to address the issues raised by the Audit Commission and that actions would be monitored through the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

(c)
Members were concerned that the latest Audit Commission SAS610 Statement drew attention to the fact that improvements recommended to the financial systems contained in the 2003/04 Audit Letter had not been addressed.  The 2003/04 Audit Letter also referred to matters which were outstanding from earlier years.  A Member considered that an Action Plan should be drawn up as a matter of urgency to demonstrate the actions which had been taken to address the specific issues which had been outstanding for more than one year.


Members were concerned that JMT had discussed the letter but that it had never been through the formal Committee process, although it was acknowledged that the floods on 8 January 2005 did have a significant impact on the ability of the City Council to operate normally, particularly the Finance Business Unit which had been situated on the ground floor of the Civic Centre and had lost all its paper based records.  However, had the Audit Letter for 2003/04 been submitted to this Committee last year, Members could have ensured that Officers were taking action to address any areas of concern.


The Director of Corporate Services confirmed that an Action Plan would be submitted to the Accounts Committee on 7 March 2006 on how the City Council intended to deal with the matters raised by the Audit Commission.

(d)
A Member considered that if the City Council decide to form an Audit Committee as recommended by the Accounts Committee, then training for Audit Committee Members would be essential.


The Director of Corporate Services confirmed that training for Audit Committee Members could be arranged should such a Committee be formed.


A Member was concerned that this was a serious situation as it was with the fourth year in a row that the Council was getting a late opinion on the Council’s Accounts.  She pointed out that Carlisle was the only Local Authority in Cumbria that was getting a late opinion on their 2004/05 Accounts.


She was concerned that assurances from previous years had not been delivered and asked how the Council could defend the fact that some criticisms were being made year after year.  The Audit letter highlighted areas that the City Council had fallen down on and it appeared that the issues had been raised long before the Floods but had not been addressed.


The Member also referred to the fact that assurances given from the 2002/03 Audit letter that improvements would be made had not been fully delivered by 2003/04.


The Director of Corporate Services confirmed that an Action Plan would be submitted to the Accounts Committee on 7 March 2006, containing full details of the actions taken to address the points raised by the Audit Commission and that working papers would also be submitted to the Accounts Committee.  Clarification was being sought from the Audit Commission on any issues which were still outstanding.

(e)
A Member expressed concern that JMT had not directed Senior Management to resolve the issues raised in the 2003/04 Audit letter.


Councillor Firth, Finance and Resources Portfolio Holder, confirmed that the 2003/04 Audit Commission letter had been considered by the JMT on 23 December 2004, when it had been discussed with representatives of the District Audit.  Whilst accepting the criticisms of the District Audit, Councillor Firth pointed out that the Audit Commission had found that the Council’s overall financial standing was currently healthy and that the Council had a soundly based financial position.  The Audit Commission had anticipated being able to provide an unqualified opinion on the 2003/04 Accounts and had done so.  They were satisfied with the internal audit arrangements and that there was no weakness in finance.  The Audit Commission had indicated that, overall, the City Council was satisfactory.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Audit Commission’s 2003/04 Annual Audit and Inspection Letter be noted.

(2) That it is noted that an Action Plan to address issues raised in the 2003/04 Audit Letter and the current SAS610 Statement is to be submitted to the Accounts Committee on 7 March 2006.

(3) That this Committee is concerned about the potential effect of the matters raised by the Audit Commission upon the City Council’s ability to achieve an improved CPA inspection result.

CROS.27/06
STRATEGIC AUDIT PLAN AND AUDIT PLAN FOR 2006/07

The Director of Corporate Services submitted Financial Memo FS.40/05 providing details of the Strategic Audit Plan for 2006/07, together with changes which have been made to the planning process.  

Mr Beckett, Audit Manager, was present at the meeting and submitted the Audit Risk Assessment which had been updated based on known changes and the findings arising from Audit Reviews over the past 12 months.  Where possible, Audit Reviews had been grouped together to develop a “theme based” approach.

The Audit Manager also submitted details of “core audit reviews” required by the Audit Commission which had to be undertaken regardless of other work.

The Audit Manager submitted an addendum to Financial Memo FS.40/05 concerning correspondence from the Audit Commission which would have the effect of increasing these “core audit reviews” from 11 to 14.  This would impact on the resulting net time for other reviews.

Overall, the time allowed for the “core audit reviews” had risen gradually from 90 days to 200 days and the Audit Commission had indicated that there was anticipated to be additional pressure in subsequent years.

This extra demand on Internal Audit’s time, coupled with the considerable extra demands resulting from value for money work related to use of resources, meant that the Section was now in a position where it needed to take on additional temporary resources to ensure that the Authority was offered an “effective and efficient” Internal Audit service as required by the Accounts and Audit Regulations 2003.  The funding for additional temporary staff could be found from existing resources within the Corporate Resources Directorate.

The Audit Manager pointed out that the Audit Commission had stated that if the City Council was not able to undertake the additional work through its Internal Audit Section, then the Audit Commission would need to undertake the work and charge the Authority accordingly.  It was clearly most cost efficient for the work to be undertaken internally.

RESOLVED - (1) That the revised Audit Risk Assessment (Strategic Plan) attached as Appendix A to Financial Memo FS.40/05 be approved and submitted to the City Council.

(2) That the Internal Audit Plan for 2006/07 attached as Appendix B to Financial Memo FS.40/05 be approved.

(3) The action being taken to fund additional temporary staffing from existing resources within the Corporate Services Directorate be noted.

CROS.28/06
PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED - That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press BE excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in the Paragraph Number (as indicated in brackets in the Minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.  

CROS.29/06

CORPORATE ASSETS – FIVE YEAR REPAIR AND MAINTENANCE PROGRAMME



Public and press excluded by virtue of paragraph 7 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972)

The Head of Property Services presented a report of the Director of Development and Director of Community Services (DS.06B/06 – CS.03B/06) providing detailed costings for the five year repair and maintenance programme for corporate assets.  A further joint report had been dealt with in the public part of the meeting.

Members suggested that the Head of Property Services revisit the programme as it may be that some of the corporate assets are no longer in the ownership of the City Council.

RESOLVED – That the information be noted.

(The meeting ended at 1.40 pm)

